
Minutes of the Davis Democratic Club Board Meeting

Tuesday, May 2, 2017

2424 Rodin Place

Home of Stephen and Robin Souza in Davis, CA

Meeting called to order at 7:00 PM by President Stephen Souza

Quorum was 8 members 

Members Present: 13 members present

President Stephen Souza

Vice President Rick Gonzales

Treasurer Ameer Alsawaf,

Recording Secretary G Richard Yamagata 

Corresponding Secretary & Publicity  Tim Fenton

Membership Chair Elly Fairclough

Newsletter Editor Carl Schmid

Immediate Past President Arun Sen

Past President Bob Bockwinkel

Board Members:  Jan Agee, Tom Dowling,  Giles Giovinazzi, Ex-Officio: College Dems were represented by Christian Monsees and Morgan Cunneen

Ex-Officio: YCDP was represented by Bob Schelen

Board Members absent:  Derek Pell, Dillan Horton, Angel Melchor, Julia Crites

Juliette Crites has asked the President and the Board for a 6 month leave of absence. 

Bob Schelen asked for an excused absence for Dillan Horton, who was on special assignment for the Yolo County Democratic Party in West Sacramento on this evening. 

Ex-Officio members absent:  YCDP or Bob Schleen, Bill Julian, Jim Provenza.

There were 4 guests present:  Linda Deos, KK Baar, Priya Sah and MRC Greenwood.

A quorum is 8 board members.  A Quorum was present at the meeting with 13 board members attending.

During the meeting, 2 new board members were elected.  This brings the membership of the board to 15 members.  The new quorum requirement remains at 8 board members that are needed.   

MOTION/VOTE

The agenda was presented to the board by the President, Stephen Souza.  Arun Sen  made the motion to pass the agenda.  Bob Bockwinkel seconded.   The agenda was passed as presented without any dissenting vote.

MINUTES

There minutes were presented from the previous meeting --  April meeting.  There were a number of corrections that were asked for.  

One correction was that the $50/month fee for filing of the campaign reports is a flat fee and is charged only once per month.  The minutes read $100/month.  There is an additional fee of $50 twice a year, when the bi-annual reports are filed with the FPPC.

It was noted by the board that the recording secretary erroneously counted Dillan Horton as being present at the meeting.   Though the recording secretary thought that Dillan Horton gave the report for the YCDP meeting, it was actually only Chris Allen who gave the report.  This is born out by the roll book with no signature written in the book.  

It was noted by Ellie Fairclough that the minutes for the Membership report do not reflect the numbers reported by her.  This was corrected by a written submitted summary at this meeting.  This report appears in these minutes.

It was pointed out by one of the guest speakers that the recording secretary was regularly massacring Delaine Eastin’s name and that it needed to be corrected. 

MOTION/VOTE 

The minutes were moved for approval with the above corrections by Rick Gonzales.  The motion was seconded by Arun Sen.  The minutes were approved with no dissent from any member of the board.

ATTENDANCE

The following people were excused for missing this meeting:  Derek Pell, Dillan Horton, and Julia Crites

The by-laws state that an individual cannot miss 3 meetings in a row.  It also states that a person cannot miss 3 meetings in a 5 meeting reporting period.  This is to prevent members from showing up every other meeting or 50% of the time.

PUBLIC COMMENT

There three guests at the meeting.  They/He spoke, introducing themselves and said a few words.  The guest included:  Morgan Cunneen, KK Baar and Linda Deos .  MRC Greenwood and Priya Sah were present for consideration as new board members.

REPORTS

Davis Campus Dems

Christian Monsees spoke about the date change for the Indigo Awards.  The event was still at the Natsoulas Art Gallery, but the date had been moved to later in the month.  Christian thanked the board for the sponsorship of the event.  The board repeated that the first 10 people from the club did not have to pay at the door.  After the 10th club member, club members will have to pay the entrance fee.  

HIGH SCHOOL DEMOCRATS

Dillon Horton was not present and no report was given.  

DDC PRESIDENTS REPORT

President Stephen Souza re-secured the scheduling of the Natsoulas Gallery for the Campus Dems.  

YOLO COUNTY DEMOCRATIC PARTY

Bob Schleen reported that all of the standing committees have been put together for the Yolo County Democratic Party.  Bob explained how people can become delegates and participate at the county and state level.  These people that participated formulated the goals for the coming year until the 2018 elections.  They established the framework of the neighborhood leader program and put together the 2018 campaign strategy.  

Dillan Horton is interviewing people in West Sac and therefore could not be at the meeting tonight.  

Bob stated that Ed Prieto turned down the MRAP after the YCDP voted to publicly come out against the military tank to be used by the Sheriff’s department in Yolo County.  The tanks were approved by the City of Woodland and the City of West Sacramento, so they can borrow the tanks from those cities if they are needed by the Yolo County Sheriff’s office.  

The May Joint meeting, which the Davis Democratic Club is a co-sponsor, still is in development.  Elizabeth Warren is suppose to be one of the presenters at this event and no set date can be scheduled in May for her to participate.  

TREASURER REPORT

Treasurer Ameer Alsawef had previously e-mailed the bank statements to the board.  

Ameer reported that after March, the club had $12,332.90 in both the Federal and State accounts.  The club had deposited $1790 during the month of March.  This total is from the bank statement.

With the deposits and our bills for the month of April, we currently have a total of $11,700 both in the Fed and State accounts with $400 in outstanding checks.  

Ameer stated that discussions continue with River City.  Basically, they want to charge the club a higher rate, because they want complete control of collecting, inputting and storing the information from each of our members concerning occupation and employer company name.  Ameer and Elly are trying set up easy collection and transmitting of this data by the club to be transmitted to River City and hence the low $50/month fee for them to do our campaign finance filings.  

It was discussed that we will not be using Act Blue to collect money for the Champagne Brunch.  Arun stated that the system has been worked out where e-mails are sent from the Act Blue server whenever a payment has been made to the Yolo County Democratic Party.  This needs to be worked out for the Davis Democratic Club.  He assured the club that this is an easy thing to do.  This is covered more in the membership report.  

COMMITTEE REPORTS

BOARD MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Bob Bockwinkel reported that he has met and interviewed 2 potential additions to the board.  Priya Sah and MRC Greenwood  were present at this meeting.  He had previously presented them for consideration as additions to the board at the March meeting.  They once more restated their qualifications to the board.  Priya was outspoken and stated that the club needs to reach out to young people, the demographic that she represents.  MRC Greenwood’s qualifications and experience are impeccable.  The board then sent them from the room and debated their qualifications as new board members.

The discussion of the new members is a closed item and minutes were not taken.  It should be noted that Past President Arun Sen asked some very pointed questions of the board in considering new board members for board membership.   It should also be noted that the Recording Secretary stated that  attendance requirements would be strictly enforced and that committee assignments would be recorded and participation in the committees will be recorded in the meeting minutes.

MOTION/VOTE

Arun Sen made the motion that both Priya Sah and MRC Greenwood be elected to the board, together as a slate.  This motion was seconded by Carl Schmid.  The motion passed with no objections and was unanimous.  

The vote on board member leaves of absence was tabled until the June meeting.  This item will be taken up at the next meeting.

MEMBERSHIP COMMITTEE REPORT

Elly Fairclough presented her report at the meeting in printed form.  She had previously e-mailed the report to the board.  This is the report:

Overview

In March 2016 I assumed a mailing roster of about 205 households. As an estimated 12-15 members moved on or passed on, we were able to replace these vacancies and add new names to achieve a mailing of 210 newsletters mailed each week, including active and inactive. In the past six months we have been able to add about 20 more names to increase the monthly mailing to 230 newsletters mailed. This was through personal recruitment and guests to the Holiday and Love- your- elected-officials events.

Correcting the Record

The I\/Iarch minutes correctly listed the " active paid" membership at 180. I wished only to clarify that this figure included members from 2016 and 2017. In other words members who paid in 2016 have not lost their active status. Currently 2/3 of members have paid for 2017 with about 65 still to be paid.  Dues continue to arrive and I am confident most will pay up at the June 2 Champagne Brunch. This has been the pattern over the years.

Thank You Notes

This task has already been taken care of. During I\/larch and April Tim Fenton and I sent 30 handwritten thank you notes to our $200 and $100 donors. I feel our club is outstanding in the commitment of top tier members who renew annually and they deserved to be personally thanked.

Inactive members from 2012-2105

Approximately 35 "inactive members" who have not paid or participated for 3-5 years remain on our roster/mailing list. Bob Bockwinkel is reaching out to these households, asking them to re-up.

Act Blue

In my view, our fledging Act Blue account so far has been a disappointment with only 2 monthly $14.40 contributions from Richard Yamagata.  More important, is no assignment of credit to the payer, and no further internal reporting seem to be occurring. A check from Act Blue arrives in the PO Box. Period.  For this reason, I have serious concerns about tracking Champagne Brunch payments through Act Blue

and feel I must withdraw my support of this program and the even more grand idea of linking website and email list "all on one pIatform." This seems to me a recipe for an accounting disaster that risks alienating our accounting team and our loyal supporters. Our demographic prefers to take care of business "the old fashioned way." If there is a question, I can refer to hard copy records and Ameer's reports. Not to mention the risk of hacking. _

Respectfully submitted,

Elly Fairclough

Elly at the board meeting rescinded her objections to Act Blue once it was explained that e-mails will be sent from the Act Blue server to her, Ameer, Giles and Derek Pell.  Once this system has been set-up, G Richard Yamagata will test out the system again with three monthly $15 donations to the club.  

G Richard Yamagata reported that he was having problems with canceling the recurring donations through Act Blue.  He cancelled, because he was asked to do so by the board members working with Act Blue until the e-mail notification system was set-up.  He was told that Derek was looking into this for him.  [Since the meeting, G Richard Yamagata heard from Act Blue and the recurring donation was cancelled finally two to three weeks after the board meeting.  He was sent 3 separate e-mail on this problem, one of them was automated from the server and two were written by people that work at Act Blue.  One of them was a very polite letter.]

NEWSLETTER

Editor Carl Schmid Stated that he had articles by Jesse Ortiz and Jan Agee lined up for the next newsletter.  He had asked for an article from Jim Provenza on health care [which Jim sent in and was published in the May newsletter].  He also has articles in the works from Bob Schelen about the joint meeting and biographies from the new board members MRC Greenwood and Priya Sah.

GENERAL MEETINGS

GENERAL MEETING with Yolo County Democratic Party and Campus Democrats is on hold --  contact Bob Schelen for information.

CHAMPAGNE BRUNCH

The day and time of the Champaign Brunch is Sunday, June 4, 11:00-2:00 pm.  It will be at the home of Bill Julian and Robin Kulakow. Rick Gonzales inquired about the entertainment; i.e. which group will perform live music.  The group is the Davis Art Center Do Wop Club.  Bill Julian is a member and they will perform at least 4 songs, one of which is an original lyric song about Donald Trump.  Delaine Eastin is the keynote speaker that the club hopes will bring people out to see her.  There are other people that the club has feelers out to invite to speak at the champagne brunch.  

Rick Gonzales passed out the food sign-up sheet and he asked G Richard Yamagata to send out an e-mail request for more food items from the club members [which was done in the e-mail calendar announcement].

Stephen Souza said that he would do a robocall as Barrack Obama to remind members to turn out for this event.  

Rick stated that he will call upon board members to turn out the day before at Bill Julian’s home to set-up on Saturday.  The time will be either 9, 10 or noon on Saturday.  He said he needed to talk to Bill about the time.

4th of July Booth

Carl stated that he will represent the club at the Davis city meeting for this year’s 4th of July in the Park.  This is going to be the 100th Anniversary of the founding of the City of Davis.  It was stated that the club needs to do something different, because there will be more people at this event than normal.  Various members of the board stated that they did not want to dress up in 19th century attire to work at the booth.  No conclusion to this discussion was made.
 FARMERS MARKET BOOTH

Carl stated that Tim has done a marvelous job, working on the membership flyer.  Alan Hirsch said that he was willing to represent the Davis Democratic Club at the Davis Farmers Market.  Any board members wanting to help out, Alan stated he would be very appreciative of the help in manning the booth.  It was discussed that the club will sell the “Resist” buttons and provide information about the club and about the Champagne Brunch.  

YOLO COUNTY FAIR BOOTH

Bob Schelen stated that both he and Dillan Horton were working on this.  More on scheduling will be forthcoming.  He stated that Saturday is the traditional day for the Davis Democratic Club to man the booth.

FALL BARBECUE

Stephen Souza volunteered his home for the site of this event.  He would have to discuss it with Robin.  The event would be a Hukilau, a Hawaiian festival event.  At date will be forthcoming, either in September or October.

ACT BLUE

Derek Pell was not at the meeting due to illness.  Everything is on hold with Act Blue until the system for e-mail reports to be sent to Ameer Alsawaf, Elly Fairclough, and Act Blue of each transaction that takes place at Act Bl for the Davis Democratic Club

Until then the links should be deactivated and not used in e-mail or on the web.

There was a meeting held with Chris Allen, Giles, Derek and Bob Bockwinkel where the transfer of the web site from the free Google server was to be moved to an integrated Word Press server.  It was determined that the costs would be prohibitive.  There was a proposal of moving the site to an integrated server platform at a cost of about $250 to $500, but more research would have to be done.  Ryan Loomy has been paying for the domain name registration.  Derek Pell has taken over that task and will now be paying for the domain name.

Giles reported that the Facebook page continues to be up and running and is linked from the DDC homepage.  He reported that they continue to run the ads with friends visiting the webpage.  The cost of each ad is $14.95 ad to recruit friends.  Giles repeared that Facebook is a social media network and friends have friends and the club can reach out to thousands of people once the network has been set-up.  This can increase attendance to events by 150 to 200 people.  Guiles reported that they are growing at a rate of 50 to 60 friends per month that follow the DDC Facebook page.  As more people like the page, we gain follwers.  He predicts 600 to 800 followers by the end of summer.  

They are predicting that with the multiplier effect of friends liking the page and putting in links, there should be hundreds of people that will be instantly informed about the Champagne Brunch.  They say that they have already heard from another 6 people since the April Board meeting [8 + 6=14] that say that they will be attending and heard from 16 people that say that they are interested in attending.   

The club has a Twitter page.  Stephen wil send Giles the Twitter password.

NEW BUSINESS

John Garamendi is hosting the 40th Basque Barbecue Fundraiser at his ranch.  It is being held on May 13.  The club discussed sponsoring the event.  The club has never sponsored this event in the past, though it has sent board members to it.  There was no motion to sponsor this event this year.

UNFINISHED BUSINESS

There was no unfinished business discussed.

KUDOS

There were no kudos given at the meeting.

Bob Schelen asked about kudos for Stephen and Robin.  G Richard Yamagata said that will be done at the end of the June meeting.

A motion for adjournment was made by Carl Schmid and seconded by Priya Sah.  The motion was approved by all assembled at this point as there were 3 members already out of the door.. 

The meeting adjourned at 8:40PM.  

Minutes respectfully submitted by G Richard Yamagata on June 6, 2017.


